BOARD OF SELECTMEN

PLYMOUTH, MASSACHUSETTS

June 22, 2004

The Selectmen held their weekly meeting on Tuesday, June 22, 2004, 7:00 p.m. at the Plymouth Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street    

Present:
Kenneth A. Tavares, Chairman


David F. Malaguti, Vice Chairman 



Richard J. Quintal, Jr.



Anthony R. Schena

Pamela T. Nolan, Town Manager

Mark D. Sylvia, Assistant Town Manager 

Moment of Silence – The Selectmen observed a moment of silence in memory of Retired Deputy Chief Weldon Lavoie.  Mr. Lavoie served the Town with honor for 27 years.

PUBLIC COMMENT

David Buchman of July 4th Plymouth Inc. introduced Dr. Michael Hayward, from Cornwall England.  Dr. Hayward has an interest in Plymouth’s history and he presented the Town with a limited edition print of the Mayflower, which he painted. Chairman Tavares thanked Dr. Hayward and explained that this print would be displayed in the Townhouse for everyone to enjoy.

Mr. Buchman also explained that in regards to the July 4th Fireworks festivities, they are falling approximately $9,000.00 short of their goal.  Mr. Buchman explained that all donations can be sent to July 4th Plymouth Inc., P.O. Box 1776, Plymouth, MA 02362.

TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT

Thank You – Ms. Nolan thanked the staff, the Board and the Town of Plymouth for the flowers and cards sent to her while in the hospital. 

Finance Director – Ms. Nolan announced the appointment of the new Finance Director, Mr. Bruce Miller.  Ms. Nolan explained that Mr. Miller has an extensive background in both municipal finance and account management.  Mr. Miller will 

TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT (continued)

be starting in the middle of July.  Mr. Miller thanked the Town Manager for her words and said that he was looking forward to working with the Town.

Health Update – Ms. Nolan explained that as of July 5, 2004 there would be a non-smoking ban for all public establishments across the State.  Selectman Schena wanted to commend the community and town meeting members for leading the way with this ban.

 XE "Licenses:Weekly List" LICENSES

Atlantis Golf, LLC, 41A Double Brook Road is requesting the following licenses in conjunction with their request for an annual all alcohol club license:

Early Sunday Opening – 11:00 a.m.

Extension of Hours – 1:00 a.m.

Liquor Liability is in place and the manager will be server trained.

Issuance of the above license is subject to approval from the Building and Health Departments.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above license and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

ADMINISTRATIVE NOTES

Insurance – The Board released Hanover Insurance Company as surety for Adelphia Cable.  Travelers Casualty and Surety Company of America will replace Hanover as surety.

Minutes – The Board approved the minutes of June 8, 2004.

MOA – The Board entered into an MOA with the Commonwealth of 

Massachusetts Dept of Conservation and Recreation subject to final approval by 

Town Counsel, to allow Marsh, Moriarty, Ontell & Golder to perform title work 

associated with the 1200 acre town owned parcel/Challenge Grant project.

PUBLIC HEARING – PLYMOUTH WINE CELLAR

A public hearing was held to consider the application for an annual wine package tore license for sale of wine only from Plymouth Wine Cellar, Inc., 22 Middle Street.

Suzanne Gonsalves, Manager of Plymouth Wine Cellar Inc., explained to the Board that she is seeking this license for her retail and internet sales establishment.  Her hours of operation will be Tuesday, Wednesday and Thursday 9 a.m. – 5 p.m.  Ms. Gonsalves explained that delivery should not be an issue as distributors deliver down Middle Street already to the Colonial and the British Beer Company. 

Chairman Tavares asked about handicap access and Ms. Caroline O’Connell, Counsel for Plymouth Wine Cellar Inc., explained that that they would install a handicap ramp for access.  Mr. Tavares explained that they should speak with the building department regarding the building code etc.  Selectmen Schena asked why the company doesn’t just sell through the Internet.  Ms. O’Connell explained that they don’t feel there is a large enough customer base at this time.  Mr. Sylvia explained that they have come before the Board and were approved but the ABCC explained that in order to have a wine package store license they had to have a retail establishment available to the public as well as internet sales.  

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve this license and Selectman Schena seconded. Voted 4-0 approved. 

PUBLIC HEARING – ATLANTIS GOLF CLUB

A public hearing was held to consider the application for an all alcohol club license for Atlantis Golf, LLC, 41A Double Brook.

Don Quinn, Counsel for Atlantis Golf Club, explained that they would like to serve members with their club license at this premises.  Selectman Quintal asked if the outside patio area would be enclosed.  Mr. Callaway, owner of Atlantis Golf Club, said that it would be enclosed with a rock ledge.  Selectman Schena explained that this is not the only license they will be applying for and this area is isolated and residential. Mr. Callaway explained that he would ask members not to make this club their primary club but rather their secondary or tertiary club.  Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve this license and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

FARMERS’ MARKET

Mr. Mark Sylvia, Assistant Town Manager, explained that last week the Board asked Ms. Barbara Anglin to consult with Mr. DeBlasio regarding Stephens Field and the scheduled ball games there.   Ms. Anglin explained that there were no issues with the Recreation Department as there were no games scheduled during the time and days of the Market.  Ms. Anglin also stated that she had spoken with the Board of Health and Police Captains Botieri and Chandler regarding the parking situation.  Ms. Anglin explained that she is going to hire a detail officer for her 1st opening.  Selectman Schena motioned to approve the Farmers’ Market and Vice Chairman Malaguti seconded. Voted 3-0-1 approved.  Selectman Quintal abstained.
ANNUAL COMMITTEE APPOINTMENTS

The following annual committee appointments were made.  All candidates were incumbents and no new candidates applied:

· Cable Advisory – 5 vacancies

Jeff Berger

Gerald Ouellette

Barbara Mulvey Welsh

J. Thomas Markley

Donald Bolt

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to appoint the above individuals and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

· Cedarville Steering Committee – 1 vacancy

Linda McAlduff

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to appoint the above individuals and Selectman Quintal seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

· Capital Outlay Expenditure – 1 at large and 1 Selectmen’s designee

William Stone

David Malaguti

Selectman Schena moved to appoint the above individuals and Selectman Quintal seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

ANNUAL COMMITTEE APPOINTMENTS – (continued)

· Community Preservation – 2 at large and 1 Selectmen’s designee

John Martini

Joan Bartlett

Richard J. Quintal, Jr. 

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to appoint the above individuals and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

· Cultural Council – 6 vacancies

Michael Landers

Honey Weiss

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to appoint the above individuals and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

· Gravel Removal Advisory Committee ( 5 vacancies)

George Crombie

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to appoint the above individuals and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

· North Plymouth Steering Committee (1 vacancy)

Enzo J. Monti

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to appoint the above individuals and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

· Nutrient Management (10 vacancies)

Anthony Shepherd (inland fisheries)

Ed Russell (six ponds)

Deborah Sedares (Developer)

Linda Kuhnhardt (Cran Growers)

Orin Meyer (conservation)

Curt Grevenitz (resident)

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to appoint the above individuals and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

· Personnel Board (1 vacancy)

Edward Santos

ANNUAL COMMITTEE APPOINTMENTS – (continued)

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to appoint the above individuals and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 3-1 approved.  Chairman Tavares voted in opposition.

· Visitor Services Board  (3 vacancies)

Genevieve Jaeger

Jeff Fischer (PCDC nominee)
Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to appoint the above individuals and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

COMMITTEE APPOINTMENTS – VOTING

The Board held interviews for the following committees and votes were recorded as follows:

Affordable Housing Committee

Erich Scharath – 4 votes (appointed)

Airport Commission

Paul Worcester – 2 votes (appointed)

Robert Richard – 1 vote

Selectman Schena abstained.

Board of Health

Kathy Cartmell-Sirrico – 4 votes (appointed)

Richard O’Keefe – 0 votes

Mark Krause – withdrew 

Building, Planning & Construction Committee

Paul McAlduff – 4 votes (appointed)

Edward Conroy – 4 votes

Mark Krause – withdrew 

COMMITTEE APPOINTMENTS – VOTING (continued)

Conservation Commission

Evelyn Strawn – 4 votes (appointed)

Joseph Vernarsky – 1 vote

Carlton Hoagland – 1 vote

Dianne Moores – 2 votes (appointed)

Land Use & Acquisition Committee

Peter Stearns – 2 votes

Joseph Vernarsky – 2 votes

No one appointed.  Tied vote.  This vote will be brought back next week.

Selectman Schena asked Mr. Sylvia why appointments are being made to a committee that staff recommended go inactive.  Mr. Sylvia responded that he had spoken with Lee Hartmann, Director of Planning and Development and he recommended that the appointments still should be made.

Permanent School Building Committee

Carl Fletcher – 1 vote

Mark Kraus – 3 votes (appointed)

Plymouth Center Steering Committee

Barbara Mulvey Welsh – 3 votes (appointed)

William Keohan – 1 vote

Zoning Board of Appeals

Paul McAuliffe – 4 votes for alternate position (appointed)

Patrick Mulvey Welsh – 3 votes for full member position (appointed)

Mark Krause (withdrew)

Robert Richard – 1 vote

FY05 INFRASTRUCTURE MANAGEMENT PROGRAM

George Crombie, DPW Director, presented an overview of the FY05 Infrastructure Management Program.  Mr. Crombie explained that the Proposed plan would be funded through IPM, Grants, Articles and Chapter 90 funds.  He 

FY05 INFRASTRUCTURE MANAGEMENT PROGRAM (continued)
also explained that the development of this document was the work of the staff, citizen input and analysis of fiscal capabilities. 

Mr. Crombie explained that a public hearing was held to hear feedback on the Town’s infrastructure needs.  Many residents attended who thanked the 

Department for listening to their input.   Mr. Crombie also noted that Plymouth has 200 miles of public roads and 18 miles of gravel roads and because of this issue maintenance is an issue.  He explained that there is limited funding because of all our private roads.  Mr. Crombie also mentioned the newly formed Gravel Road Improvement Committee and recommended that the Board consider expanding the charge of this Committee to address the issues sited in his memo.  The Selectmen asked Mr. Crombie to come back in the second meeting in July to discuss this. 

Vice Chairman Malaguti asked Mr. Crombie if we are putting some of the projects out to bid.  Mr. Crombie responded that because of the man-hours required for the workload makes it necessary to go out to bid.  Mr. Malaguti also mentioned the patches on the streets and the water issues created by the use of faulty materials on the road surfaces.  He asked George to look into this.  Selectman Schena asked about Old Sandwich and Ship Pond Road and what Mr. Crombie’s position was on these in regards to paving.  Mr. Crombie responded that both roads have significant development on them and as development increases, the traffic will deteriorate them even more.  Mr. Crombie maintained that paving would be easier but also mentioned that some residents have different views.

Mr. Crombie mentioned that the program will take a lot of work to accomplish, however in the long run a comprehensive plan for gravel and private roads will benefit the community. 

OLD BUSINESS/LETTERS/NEW BUSINESS
Holmes Field – Vice Chairman mentioned a strip of grass that has been left unmowed and also needs to be cleared of rocks.  Mr. Crombie will take a look at it.

Verizon Poles – Selectman Schena questioned a letter from Mr. Crombie regarding the poles.  Mr. Sylvia mentioned that the Verizon poles have been removed. 

Letters – Selectman Shena referred a letter he received from the Retirement Board and Mr. Sylvia responded that they met yesterday to resolve the issue.

OLD BUSINESS/LETTERS/NEW BUSINESS (continued)

Same Sex Benefits – Selectman Schena mentioned the Kopelman & Paige letter regarding same sex benefits for town employees.  Mr. Sylvia responded that the HR Director is looking into the changes to deal with same sex marriage.

Friends of the County Farm – Chairman Tavares stated that at the next Plymouth County Advisory Board he would ask the County not to take action on that particular issue at this time.  Selectman Quintal responded that he was in favor of keeping the road frontage in tact.  Vice Chairman Malaguti is in favor however he would like to make some land available for development for tax dollars.  Chairman Tavares is not in favor of placing a permanent restriction on it as he also feels we require some for development. Selectman Schena made a motion not to take a vote and Vice Chairman Malaguti seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

Letter – Selectman Schena asked the Board if they too had received the letter from Eagle Scout candidate Matthew Brightman regarding his Eagle Scout Project.  The remainder of the Board said they did not receive the letter but Chairman Tavares mentioned that he just attended Eagle Scout ceremonies for 5 young men this past weekend.  Mr. Tavares mentioned the work involved in these projects is quite substantial and is quite impressive.

Sheriff’s Crews – Chairman Tavares asked when the Sheriff’s litter crews were going out around Town. 

EOC Letter – Vice Chairman Malaguti asked what was happening with the Emergency Operations Center.  Mr. Sylvia responded that they are waiting for the lease exhibits and signatures as well.

Trash – Chairman Tavares commented that the trash from the Pinehills to Edison is deplorable and out of control.  

Barbieri – Chairman Tavares wants staff to place Mr. Barbieri of Mad Dog Water Sports on the docket for next week.

Executive Session – Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to go into executive session pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, paragraph 3 to consider collective bargaining.  Selectman Quintal seconded the motion.  Voted 4 - 0 by roll call - Selectmen Quintal, Malaguti, Schena and Tavares.

The Selectmen did not return to public session.

Lisa Conroy, Clerk  
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